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Info

· Mr Arno Pöker, UBC Vice-President will be representing UBC at the Conference: "Baltic Metropoles – Major Poles of Innovation. BaltMet Mayors’ Meeting", to be held on 10-11 February in Berlin.

· Mr Gunars Ansins from Liepaja, Member of the UBC Executive Board, will be representing UBC at the next Plenary Session of the Committee of the Regions, to be held on 23-24 February in Brussels.

· UBC network on Youth Issues will have a meeting of its Working Group on 4-6 February in Rostock.

· On the UBC homepage there has been created a new interesting link "Photo Gallery". Please look at:

http://www.ubc.net/PhotoGallery.html  

It shall contain photos from different UBC events from the beginning of our organisation. It will consist of three parts: General Conferences, Executive Board meetings and other meetings. So far you may see the photos from the last four General Conferences and eleven Executive Board meetings. The rest of the pictures will be added soon. The third part will be containing photos from other UBC meetings.

So if you have any photos in your archives from the meetings of the UBC commissions, seminars, festivals, exhibitions, sport events, etc, please kindly send them in a digital form to anna.sosnicka@ubc.net.

From UBC Secretariat

· Reply from DG Regional Policy


Dear Sir/Madam,

Please find here: 

http://www.ubc.net/today/pictures/RonaldHall.pdf the reply from the Director of the European Commission Directorate-General Regional Policy Mr Ronald Hall on the Joint Statement of four Baltic Sea Organisations concerning the European Territorial Co-operation (the objective 3 of the reformed cohesion policy from 2007-2013).

Pawel Zaboklicki

Secretary General

From UBC Commissions

· UBC Task Force on Logistics

The first meeting of the Union of the Baltic Cities Logistics Task Force was held on the 24th of November 2004 in Brussels, Belgium upon the invitation of Mr Mikko Lohikoski, Director of Communication and External Affairs of the City of Turku and Mr Christian Ramberg, Managing Director of the Port of Turku. 

1. Deputy Mayor of Turku, Mr Olli A. Manni opened the meeting. It was agreed that he would chair the meeting. Mr Manni asked Mr Mika Akkanen to be the secretary of the meeting.

2. The President of the UBC, Mr Per Bødker Andersen gave an opening speech, in which 

he stressed the necessity of clarifying the ongoing processes and actors in the Baltic Region as well as the need of strengthening UBC’s role in European matters.

3. The participants were introduced to each other.
4. Ms Catharina Sikow-Magny, DG Energy and Transport, Unit B2 – TEN Policy for Energy and Transport introduced topical issues from the European Commission´s Perspective. One of the main observations on practical level is the fact that the financing of future TEN-T-projects is very much dependent on national funding:
- the European Commission funding will be 10%, in some cases (natural barriers, crossing borders) even 20%

· there is however a new proposal that the EU funding would reach up to 50% of the project costs

5. Managing Director of the Port of Turku, Mr. Christain Ramberg gave an introduction on the Motorways of the Seas from a port’s perspective.
6. The presentations were followed by a general discussion. The common opinion was that the UBC Logistics Task Force process must create some added value to the processes that already exist e.g. accelerating them. These processes should be identified and analysed. 
7. The conclusions of the discussion were as follows:
- The next step of the process is a workshop, which will be arranged in spring 2005. Date and place will be announced later.
- The City of Turku will co-ordinate the process.
- Cities from the Baltic states and Russia must be included in the process.

- Turku will check Riga’s willingness to co-chair the Task Force.

- Other Baltic Sea organisations and their goals must be identified and they will be invited to the forthcoming workshop.
- The Task Force is requested to formulate a proposal for UBC policy on logistics for the UBC General Conference

8. The chairman ended the meeting.


Olli A. Manni, Deputy Mayor of the City of Turku, Chairman                          

Mikka Akanen, Head of International Affairs Unit, City of Turku, Secretary

· UBC Commission on Tourism

Minutes from the meeting, which was held in Kalmar, in November 2004.

1. Union of the Baltic Cities organisation structure.
Mr Kyrre Dahl presented the UBC organisation and how the Union works through its network.

2. Commission on Tourism Steering Committee
Presentation of the Steering Committee members. Unfortunately only the Chairman of the Commission managed to take part in the meeting this time:

Mr Kyrre Dahl, Kalmar, Sweden, Chairman

Mrs Irena Satkauskiene, Palanga, Lithuania

Mr Armands Muiznieks, Jurmala, Latvia

Mr Vladislav Andreev, Kaliningrad, Russia

3. The goals of the Commission on Tourism

The goals were presented:

- to increase the value and understanding about questions concerning tourism in the political system 

- to build up a network of people working in the field of tourism 

- to develop activities in exchange 

- to focus on education and to be a helpful hand in initiating EU - projects and eventually strengthen the projects by using UBC as a tool to inform the member cities about possibilities and other international networks dealing with the same kind of questions and to co-operate with them.

4. Last meeting in Cesis.

The meeting in Cesis 2003 was discussed. Please see previous minutes for further information.

5. Activity report 

The Chairman presented the activities of the Commission during the last year. The Baltic Welcome Centre project (http://www.baltic-visitor-centre.net) is now closed (December 2003) and the final conference was held simultaneously with the Commission on Tourism meeting in Kalmar in November 2003. The Ancientimes project (http://www.ancientimes.net ) is still running. More participants from the UBC network have now joined the project. The co-operation with Malbork and its castle proceeded during the year. The project Baltic Sea Cycling has started properly. Please contact the Chairman for further information.

6. New ideas for activities of the Commission on Tourism

Four new ideas were discussed during the meeting:

- Bank of ideas on the Commission on Tourism homepage. Idea will be developed and written down and sent to the Secretariat of the Commission: Kyrre.dahl@kalmar.se  Responsible person: Edgars Rypeiks, Liepaja.

- A project for sending people from one country to another to see what could be interesting for tourists to visit/see. Responsible for development and sending: Edgars Rypeiks, Liepaja.

- Spa staff training within the UBC network. Exchange of staff. Responsible for development and sending: Gunta Uspele, Jurmala.

- Commission on Tourism should have links to different national tourism boards or platforms. Responsible for development and sending: Gunta Uspele, Jurmala.

7. Updated list of contacts for the Commission on Tourism. 

The list of contacts for the Commission has been updated. 

8. Internet appearance

Also the homepage has been updated, just as an information.

9. The future of the Commission on Tourism:

a. election of nominating committee (October 2005 – September 2007)

A nomination committee was elected during the meeting. Members and responsible for sending a list of nominees are Ms Liisa Lemmetyinen, Turku (Chairman), Ms Gunta Uspele, Jurmala and Mr Edgars Rypeiks, Liepaja. This list should be sent by April 2005.                 

b. Retirement

Kalmar announces its retirement from chairing the Commission on Tourism and will work until September 2005.

10. Next meeting; when and where?

The next meeting of the Commission on Tourism will be held in Jurmala, Latvia in September 2005. Both Liepaja and Tartu announced its interest in hosting the Commission on Tourism meeting in the Future.

11. Other

No further issues were brought up and the Chairman closed the meeting.

· Commission on Urban Planning

Dear friends of the UBC Commission on Urban Planning,

The Alliance of Baltic Cities project will have its 5th seminar in Gdynia, Poland, in April 20th - 24th 2005. The topic of the seminar is “CITIES AS REGIONAL ENGINES, Improving the City Core”. According to the agreement in the ABC project, the participating cities are requested to send one or two representatives to the seminar. Travel and hotel costs as well as some meals will be covered by the ABC project for Representatives from EU cities. Travel and hotel costs of the Polish Participants will be covered by Phare founds. Here http://www.ubc.net/calendar/doc/20-24-04-2005/invitation.doc you will find the invitation, programme for the seminar and a registration form. Please send in your registration form as early as you can. For practical reasons we would be grateful if we could receive the registration form before March 18th. 

Welcome to Gdynia!

Marek Stępa, Deputy Mayor of Gdynia 

Marek Karzyński Head of Urban Planning Department 


· Commission on Culture


Dear Colleagues and Friends,

I would like to inform you, that from February 1, 2005, I will not continue as the City of Szczecin's Culture Department director. I was dismissed by the Szczecin President Marian Jurczyk. In this situation I will not be able to be a Chairman of the UBC Commission on Culture. But all activities that were planned for this year -- two Baltic art exhibitions and the Mare Articum Internet network --  will be realised as scheduled.

I would like to thank you all for your co-operation in the cultural projects that we managed to organise and execute over the years 1993 - 2004. I also stress that the city of Szczecin, its artists and institutions are still interested in cultural activity within UBC. Please, keep in touch with Marlena Chybowska mchybow@um.szczecin.pl 

I would be happy to hear form you as well on my new e-mail address: szafranski@deltanet.pl 


Yours sincerely,

Sławomir Szafrański

From UBC Member Cities

· City of Lübeck

Dear UBC friends,

I have the pleasure to introduce Mrs. Antje Richter to you. Mrs. Richter will be the UBC-coordinator for the city of Lübeck in the future. You may contact her under the following address: 

Hansestadt Lübeck

Bürgermeisterkanzlei

Frau Antje Richter

Breite Strasse 62

23539 Lübeck

Tel. +494511221027

Fax +494511221090

e-mail : antje.richter@luebeck.de 

So please cancel my address and e-mail address from your files. I shall leave the city of Lübeck at the end of this January in order to enjoy my early retirement.
UBC was the job I really loved, not only because I am fond of the European Idea, but also because there were so many interesting and agreable personal contacts to the persons involved. I keep my fingers crossed for a successful UBC.

With kindest regards to everyone, I remain

Beate Waldtmann

From BSR Friends

· A new service on Baltic 21 website

Baltic 21 has launched a service to share sustainable development news and a place for announcements and a forum for discussions on topics relevant to sustainable development in the Baltic Sea Region. We invite you to submit interesting Baltic Sea Region sustainable development news, stories, announcements, questions, discussions for display on the front page of the Baltic 21 web site. You will find how to contribute messages and information on-line by visiting Baltic 21 web site at: 

http://www.baltic21.org/?bsrnews. Baltic 21 encourages to use this user friendly and dynamic information dissemination tool by all stakeholders and individuals interested in sustainable development in the Baltic Sea Region. For further information please visit our website at www.baltic21.org or contact:

Baltic 21 Secretariat

Phones: +4684401938/41

E-mail: secretariat@baltic21.org
· Invitation to the BSC Conference on Democratic Role of the Regions in Riga on

24-25 February 2005
Dear Sir/Madame,

The Chairman of the Riga District Council, Mr Tâlis Puíîtis and the President of the CPMR Baltic Sea Commission, Mr Inge Andersson take great pleasure in inviting you to participate in the Conference "Democratic Role of the Regions" in Riga on 24-25 February 2005. The Conference on Democratic Role of the Regions is devoted on the regionalization, on the future role of the regions and on the instruments created for the regions supporting their development in the Baltic Sea Area. There are many regional administrative changes going on in several Baltic Sea countries and we would like to make a positive influence with this Conference on this process. Please do find more information on the Conference (conference programme, registration and accommodation) on the web site of the Baltic Sea Commission on www.cpmr.org by clicking Geographical Commissions/Baltic Sea. The Conference venue is in the location of the Museum of the History of Riga and Navigation in the very heart of the Old Town of Riga.

Please do send your conference registration form and hotel booking form (hotel booking only via organisers) latest on 31st of January 2005. You may find the latest updated draft programme of the Conference on the web site of the CPMR Baltic Sea Commission. For further information about the Conference programme and registration, please do contact Mr Marko Mälly or Ms Kati Oja in the BSC Secretariat by e-mail bscsecretariat@paijat-hame.fi  or by fax +358 3 8719411.  About the accommodation and hotel booking, please do contact Ms Grenada Demakina in the Riga District Council by e-mail to ginta@rrp.lv  or grenada.de@gmx.net or by fax +3717280994

We are very much looking forward meeting you soon in Riga, in the Conference!

Yours sincerely,

Tâlis Puíîtis, Chairman Riga District Council

Inge Andersson, President, CPMR Baltic Sea Commission

Partner search

I would like to wish you all the best in the New Year. My best greetings to you. I do not work anymore for the Riga City Council. I work in the State Agency "Housing Agency". At the moment I am a deputy head of the Planning and Resource Allocation Division in this institution. I am dealing with planning and housing issues. They are very close to my previous activities. At the moment the area of my activities is broader. I have been involved in a few international projects: „Towards regional sustainability profile of the prefabricated multi-story buildings” and 

"Challenges and opportunities for sustainable development of degraded territories (post military territories)". 

I know from my previous experience that UBC cities are involved in different projects and maybe some of the cities would like to deal with the themes mentioned above.
Please find here:

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/PostMilitaryAreas.doc and http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/BlockBuildings.doc some information concerning these two projects. Maybe you can help to find more partners. At the moment we have already money for the implementation Seed Money project.


Inara Marana 

Co-ordinator
e-mail: inara.marana@ma.gov.lv  

Barroso's priorities: a 'business-friendly' EU for growth and jobs
The Barroso Commission presented its strategic objectives for the coming five years to the European Parliament on 26 January 2005. He also outlined the Commission's work programme for 2005 with concrete proposals to turn the strategic objectives into action. The Commission's priorities for the 2005-2010 period are defined along three main lines: prosperity (economic growth, competitiveness, higher productivity, more jobs), solidarity (social justice, environmental protection, cohesion) and security (Hague programme, fighting crime and terrorism, managing immigration, securing citizens against the dangers of natural disasters, health crises, transport and energy threats). These priorities are also set into a global context: the EU needs a stronger single voice on the international scene.  Positions: A closer look at the Commission's strategic objectives for 2005-2010 shows clearly that it is fighting with the inherent difficulties of the reform of the European economic and social model. Clearly, the more economically liberal Barroso Commission has had to balance its call for a more competitive and business-friendly strategy with careful consideration for Europe's social model and its environmental protection policies.  Although the strategy declaration does not openly say that it sets competitiveness and economic growth above social cohesion and sustainable development, some are clearly worried that this is the case. Poul Nyrup Rasmussen, the President of the Party of European Socialists, said that the five-year work programme "amounts to little more than a thinly disguised neoconservative agenda". On the other hand, the Financial Times quotes Commissioner Mandelson as saying that for the Barroso Commission economic growth is "the means" to achieving social welfare and environment. Europe's industry lobby UNICE clearly agrees with Mr Mandelson's reading. In a press statement, Philippe de Buck of UNICE said: "Prosperity and solidarity go hand in hand, but we must have competitiveness in Europe in order to generate the wealth needed to sustain the social model". 

Source: EurActiv


WWF: Baltic fish are contaminated

The World Wildlife Fund said last week that fish in the Baltic Sea may be too contaminated with toxic chemicals to sell on the EU market. WWF officials, who made their announcement Jan. 25, said they wanted to lobby a chemical control program for the Baltic Sea currently under debate in the European Parliament. Called REACH, (Registration Evaluation and Authorization of Chemicals), the legislation would phase out the use of some hazardous chemicals and promote the development of a sustainable chemical industry. The REACH legislation will be the first of its kind where companies will have to give safety data before getting authorization for a chemical, Ninja Reineke a senior policy officer for the DetoX campaign run by the World Wildlife Fund said. They added that European legislation has failed to keep up with the advent of new hazardous chemicals that are outside the rules governing the environment. Europeans who have eaten fish from the Baltic Sea likely have also taken in toxic chemicals along with their seafood, the WWF is claiming. Last year blood tests were offered to members of the European Parliament and some national ministers, including from Latvia, Estonia and Lithuania. In general the tests showed contamination across the EU, yet the message from the WWF is not to strictly avoid eating Baltic seafood but in some cases to limit the intake. Janis Brizga director of the environmental politics program for the local branch of the WWF, said that contamination of the Baltic Sea is a global issue. He added that indigenous people whose diet relies largely on fish have high levels of toxicity in their bodies. The report also points out that many new chemicals are currently polluting the Baltic, with many types of fish contaminated with flame retardants and polyborminated dipehynethers (PBDEs). The latter has been found in Baltic herring at nearly 50 times the rate of those found in the Atlantic. The Baltic Sea is almost entirely within the EU and is a European responsibility says the WWF. Since there is little inflow of fresh water, the sea is extremely sensitive to environmental contamination. Compounding the problem is ice, which covers parts of the sea in winter and degrades the chemicals at a slower rate. As a result, some chemicals can remain in the sea for 25-30 years. The toxic chemicals have even affected some fish species ability to reproduce. Business interests voiced concerns that if too stringent a piece of legislation is passed it would harm profits, the economy and in some cases force businesses to relocate. All countries bordering the Baltic Sea are a part of the EU, save Russia, which is unlikely to have been the producer of many of the new toxic chemicals the WWF is concerned about. “These [chemicals] are from the daily products of Western societies,” said Reineke, citing disposable goods such as computers or sofas. Chemicals given off by computers can be washed right into the water system she added. Sweden, which has been a champion of the legislation, has been warning women of child-bearing age not to eat Baltic herring and salmon in large quantities due to chemicals such as dioxins and PCBs. However, Sweden and Finland are two countries the EU has given permission to sell salmon with higher than allowed quantities of dioxins, according to the WWF.  The contamination comes from air pollution, water runoff from factories, other waste but how the flame-retardant chemicals enter into the Baltic Sea is still unknown says Julian Scola part of the World Wildlife Fund’s DetoX campaign in Brussels. Despite the decrease in the levels of chemicals like DDT and dioxin over time, the Baltic Sea remains a polluted body of water, partly since new chemicals have taken their place. 

Source: The Baltic Times

EU countries fail on law implementation

Lithuania and Spain are the only member states of the 25-union club that have managed to have less that 1.5 percent of internal market laws not implemented. Other countries, which were leading the field last year - including Denmark, Finland, the UK and Ireland - have since slipped down the scale. The figures show that since enlargement in May, all of the old member states - bar France, Germany and the Netherlands - have got worse. The report, published on 27 January is just the latest in a series of statistics published over recent years which show member states dragging their feet on implementing laws to do with the internal market. This laggardness on the part of governments also makes it harder to fulfil the Lisbon strategy - the EU's embattled aim to be the most competitive economy in the world by 2010. Presenting the results, internal market commissioner Charlie McCreevy said "implementation does not just mean passing laws in obscure rooms in Brussels. It means getting those laws on to the national statute books on time". While he praised Germany and France - with 40 and 50 laws respectively to be implemented - for the big improvement since the last internal market scoreboard last year, he called the results for those who had slipped down the scale a "disappointing score". According to Mr McCreevy, much of it comes down to political will. "When the political will is there, they are able to make dramatic progress". "Miraculously, the directives can get transposed pretty quickly", added the Commissioner. While a new member state tops the good end of the spectrum, they are also present at the other end. The Czech Republic, Latvia, Slovakia and Malta are the member states with the most laws to still to implement. Prague alone has 151 laws to go. However, at the time of enlargement, Prague had 209 laws to implement while Malta had 522 - it now has 95. The worst of the 'old' member states is Greece with 80 laws still awaiting transposition. Mr McCreevy conceded that Brussels has often repeated its plea for member states to get their internal market legislation in order but was reluctant to take strong action against the worst offending states. Mr McCreevy said that the European Court of Justice is the "end game" for misbehaving member states although, as he admitted, by the time it actually gets to the EU's highest court, member states have generally implemented the offending legislation. He said he would "consider" whether in the future the European Commission would publish the warning letters and send to member states when they are falling behind on their duties.

Source: EUobserver

An environmentally-friendly region! 

Finland (1), Norway (2), Sweden (4) and Iceland (5) all feature in the top five cleanest and most environmentally friendly countries in a list published by experts at Yale and Columbia universities. They looked at 21 different environmental factors in 146 countries. The report “2005 Environmental Sustainability Index” has just been presented to the World Economic Forum in Davos, Switzerland. The study cites Finland as the cleanest country in the world. The Finns score points for low population density, environmental policy and wealth. Denmark was number 26 on the list. North Korea came in last. 

Source: Nordic Council


Norwegians happiest at work

Norwegians are happiest at work, Danes are clearly most positive about gender quotas, while Swedes appear to be more work-shy than their Scandinavian colleagues, according to the annual surveys from the career portal Monster. Three times as many Norwegians as Swedes would consider working after they are 70 years old. Norwegians are also the most willing to work overtime and laugh most on the job. Danes are sceptical about working overtime but take a positive view of gender quotas. Swedes dream of retiring early and spend time testing out this way of life when the boss is away. These results are based on 50,000 answers from Scandinavian job seekers last year. Swedes differ from Norwegians and Danes in a number of areas. They spend less time with colleagues outside work. It must be quite unpleasant since 62 per cent of Swedes replied that their co-workers were what irritated them most at work. The Swedish attitude to work is also shown by the fact that almost a quarter of them say that they have fallen asleep at work, either at their desk, in the toilet or in a meeting. 86 per cent of Swedes allow themselves more freedom when the boss is away, compared to 35 per cent in Denmark and 34 per cent in Norway.

Source: Nordic Council

Figures show huge gap between EU's richest and poorest regions

Statistics revealed on 25 January have shown a large gap between the poorest and the richest regions in the EU. The figures released by Eurostat - the EU's statistical arm - show that the EU's richest region is almost ten times richer than its poorest. Inner London is by far the richest region of the EU, with a purchasing power standard (PPS) per capita of 66,744, nearly ten times higher than the poorest region, Lubelskie, in Poland, with 6,762. Londoners have a purchasing power over three times the EU average whilst the citizens of Lubelskie have only one third. Inner London is followed by Bruxelles-Capitale in Belgium, Luxembourg (the whole country is considered a region for the purposes of the statistics), Hamburg in Germany and Ile de France. The five poorest regions in the EU are all Polish. The poorest region in the old EU 15 is Dytiki Ellada in Greece. The statistics are significant because they are used as a base to decide which EU regions qualify for funding from the cohesion funds. Regions have to be below 75 percent of the EU average to qualify. However, Eurostat warned that the figures can be skewed by commuters who push up the figures even though they may live outside a city. This is the case with Inner London. Eurostat calculated gross domestic product per capita for the 254 regions of the EU using an artificial currency called purchasing power standard that irons out the effects of exchange rate differences.

Source: EUobserver

Jobseekers to get a new 'passport' for Europe

The EU is launching a new initiative to help jobseekers present their qualifications to employers across Europe. "Europass" - a single scheme with the EuroCV and other instruments for proving qualifications - was announced on 1 February in Luxembourg. Education Commissioner Jan Figel, who presented the initiative, told the EUobserver that "Europass is a very concrete and important step towards a common European Higher education area and a truly united European labour market". The framework puts together five elements: the Europass CV, Language Passport, Europass Mobility - a record of any experience abroad, Diploma Supplement - for graduates of higher education - and a Certificate Supplement - for holders of any vocational certificates. Altogether, the tools are supposed to make it easier for job-seekers to explain their qualifications to employers across Europe. None of the instruments is new. According to Mr Figel, the European CV has already proved quite successful with over two million downloads of its online version. Transparency makes it easier. Employers are also beginning to appreciate the initiative. For them the main bonus is the standardised CV as it is easier to compare job applicants within the same categories, said Jeanne Schmitt, from UNICE, the biggest employers' lobby in Brussels. There are some problems with this initiative,  one of them with creating comparable and easily readable degrees across Europe, as a lot of western and southern countries find it difficult to adopt the new systems. 

Source: EUobserver

Curonian Spit not likely to be put on danger list

Politicians said that the Curonian Spit, Lithuania’s unique geographical formation and vacation hotspot, may not be included on UNESCO’s danger list in February, as many have been hoping.  Social Liberal MP Gediminas Jakavonis told reporters on Tuesday that Russia has handed over an agreement on a joint evaluation on the environment aspects of the D-6 oil project, located just 22 kilometers from the Curonian Spit. Including the spit on UNESCO’s World Heritage in Danger list in February had been contingent on Russia’s refusal to do so.  Last year UNESCO’s World Heritage Committee expressed concern over crude extraction at the D-6 oil field by Russia’s Lukoil-Kaliningradmorneft before a joint evaluation of the field’s environmental affects was made. The committee ruled that if a Lithuanian-Russian agreement on such an evaluation was not signed, the spit would be included in the danger list as of Feb. 1 this year. Jakavonis told the Baltic News Service that the environmental impact evaluation, a draft of which has been arranged by Lithuanian specialists, would be carried out by June this year. “The evaluation process, which would have to involve UNESCO experts, could start as early as January,” he said. In Jakavonis' words, since Russia has signed the said agreement, the Curonian Spit will most probably not be included in UNESCO’s danger list. An expert meeting on the D-6 deposit was held at the Council of Europe’s committee on the environment, agriculture and local and regional affairs of the Parliamentary Assembly on Tuesday. Lithuanian environmentalists are concerned that a possible oil spill at D-6 would destroy the Curonian Spit’s ecosystem. 

Source: The Baltic Times
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